

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Russian Military Influence in Mali

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Christopher Betts^c



May 2024

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- Cooperation in Military
 Intelligence and Communications

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing*, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Medium. Some of the most important instruments for Russia's influence in Mali include:



Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2). The Russian private military company Wagner Group has entrenched itself in Mali, taking over for the former multilateral effort that was ousted by the ruling junta. Russia's use of Wagner is its most important source of military influence, allowing Russia to influence Mali's training, recruiting, operations, and strategy, as well as to exploit local resources.



Arms Transfers (E1). Russia has a consistent record of being the top arms supplier to Mali, with approximately 80 percent of Malian military equipment originating from Russia. Mali's reliance on Russian arms provides a strong financial and logistical link between the two countries.

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Increasing. Some of the most important instruments for Russia's projected influence in Mali include:



Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2). With the exit of French troops and the end of the UN Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA) effort, Mali will likely further rely on Wagner for training, counterterrorism operations, and other missions to secure the control of the military junta. If Wagner can permanently expand its influence into Mali, it will likely try to spread to other African nations.



International Military Education and Training (D2). Russia has a long history of training high-ranking Malian military officials and has recently provided training utilizing conventional and Wagner personnel. (a) Recent statements by Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov indicating an increasing commitment to training Malian specialists in Russian Ministry of Defense Universities and increasing the number of academic scholarships suggest this instrument will be key over the next three years.

DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION						MILITARY / ECONOMIC						
	D1	Defense	efense-Related Diplomacy						1	Formal Bilateral Military Engagements		
	D2	Inte Educ	International Military Education and Training			★ M2			2	Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements		
	D3	Soft	Soft Power Activities					M	3	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements		
	11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment			← E1			1	Arms Transfers		
	12		Information/Communications Technology Support					E	2		Sharing, Joint Agreements	
	13	Coop Intellige	Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications					E3		Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors		
CURRENT DEGREE OF INFLUENCE					PROJECTED FUTURE DEGREE OF INFLUEN			OF INFLUENCE				
Very High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed		ncreasing		Steady	Decreasing •	

INTRODUCTION TO RUSSIA-MALI MILITARY RELATIONS

The relationship between Mali and Russia can be traced back to 1960, when the Soviet Union officially recognized an independent Mali and established diplomatic relations. In 1961, Bamako and Moscow signed an initial agreement on technical cooperation focusing on education.² Soviet trainers were present in Mali in the 1970s to train pilots and improve military infrastructure, and in 1972, they began supplying weapons after Mali suppressed a local rebellion.³ During the Cold War, Mali took an official position of neutrality alongside the other "Casablanca group" countries of Egypt, Ghana, Guinea, and Morocco.5 However, unofficially, many Malian officers who had traveled to the Soviet Union for training were sympathetic to the Soviet bloc. 67 Throughout the 1980s and early 1990s, there was little activity between the two countries during the fall of the Soviet Union and the transition to the Russian Federation.

The Russia-Mali relationship started its revival in 2005 when Russian and Malian leaders met as part of the International Cooperation in the Fight against Terrorism and Cross-Border Organized Crime.⁸ In 2012, Mali experienced its first military coup, which was widely condemned by the international community, including the Russian Federation.9 10 In 2020, Mali experienced a second military coup as a result of ongoing protests due to the government's handling of insurgency and terrorism in the country, as well as widespread corruption.¹¹ After the coup, reports began circulating of Russian involvement and training of the coup leaders, such as Assimi Goïta, who became vice president. 12 13 The president elected after this coup did not last long, as 2021 saw yet another coup in Mali, led by Goïta.¹⁴ Under Goïta's military regime, Mali has invited Russia's Wagner Group, which is now replacing much of the Western influence formerly in the country. Initially, the Malian military invited Wagner to play an advisory role, but the scope of its responsibilities has grown. This is a sharp contrast from over a decade of French and Western influence through Operation Barkhane and the UN's MINUSMA effort in Mali, where French and coalition forces aided the Malian military in counterterrorism operations against Islamic militants.¹⁵

The Sahel has increasingly become a focal point of global affairs. For its part, the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy addresses its commitment to Africa, with goals of strengthening political and economic relationships. ¹⁶ According to this strategy, African countries have become a major geopolitical force beset by complex issues. ¹⁷ One of the goals outlined by the current U.S. administration is "pushing back on the destabilizing impact of the Russia-backed Wagner Group," which has entrenched itself in countries like Mali. ¹⁸ Indeed, with the end of Operation Barkhane and the withdrawal of French troops, the ruling military junta in Mali has chosen to rely on Moscow for counterterrorism aid. ¹⁹

MALI AT A GLANCE						
Capital	Bamako ²⁰					
Population	23,457,965 (2023 estimate) ²¹					
GDP per Capita	\$2,100 (2021 estimate) ²²					
Head of Government	Colonel Assimi Goïta ²³					
Head of State	Colonel Assimi Goïta ²⁴					
Minister of Defense	Colonel Sadio Camara ²⁵					
Chief of General Staff	Oumar Diarra ²⁶					
Military Expenditure (total)	\$515 million (2022 estimate) ²⁷					
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	3.5% (2022 estimate) ²⁸					
Armed Service Branches	Malian Armed Forces (Forces Armées Maliennes or FAMa): Land Forces (l'Armée de Terre), Air Force (l'Armée de l'Air); National Guard (la Garde Nationale du Mali or GNM); General Directorate of the National Gendarmerie (la Direction Générale de la Gendarmerie Nationale or DGGN) ²⁹					
Active Armed Forces Personnel	35,000 (2023 estimate) ³⁰					

D - Diplomatic Influence

Russia and Mali have longstanding military-diplomatic relations, which deepened after the most recent military coup that installed Assimi Goïta as the Interim President in May 2021. Most notably, Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov conducted a historic first security cooperation visit to the country in February 2023 to display the importance of this partnership. Russia's Wagner Group has also begun training Malian security forces.



D1 - Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Increasing

- Russia has prioritized military-diplomatic efforts to ingratiate itself with Goïta's military regime.
 - » Russia has made a consistent effort to show support for Goïta's regime with multiple meetings between Alexander Fomin, Russian Deputy Minister of Defense, and Sadio Camara, Mali's Minister of Defense and Veterans Affairs. These meetings have taken place in August 2021, March 2022, and August 2022. 31 32 33
 - » In 2023, Lavrov completed a historic first security cooperation visit to Mali as part of his campaign across Africa.³⁴
 - » In August 2023, Russian Deputy Defense Minister Yunus-Bek Yevkurov led a military delegation visit to Mali, Burkina Faso, the Central African Republic, Republic of Guinea, and Libya. This visit appeared to be an attempt to ensure continuity in areas of Wanger influence after the death of Yevgeny Prigozhin.³⁵
- Evidence exists of Russian diplomatic interactions with elements of the coup leadership before both recent coups.
 - » Prior to the military coup in 2020, Russia met with and signed a security cooperation agreement with the Malian military leaders responsible for the coup, giving Moscow a favorable position in the new regime.^{36 37}
 - » Before the 2021 military coup led by Goïta, Russian Ambassador to Mali Igor Gromyko met with the plotters in August 2020.³⁸ ³⁹
- Current trends suggest that Russian influence via military-related diplomacy in Mali will increase over the next three years. Russia has publicly expressed an intention for continued support to the country and Goïta's military regime.
 - » In February 2023, the Kremlin pledged to help Mali with numerous strategic goals, such as counterterrorism and military modernization.⁴⁰
 - » Lavrov's 2023 visit to Mali stressed enhancing the capability of Malian Security Forces, as well as increased training and cooperation with Russia.⁴¹



D2 - International Military Education and Training

Current Influence: Low

- International Military Education and Training (IMET) programs have not been a priority in Russia's military diplomacy toward Mali, though this is quickly changing given the recent entrance of Wagner into Mali.
- From 2012 to 2019, open sources revealed no IMET programs between Russia and Mali. However, in 2019, Lavrov began to make statements about the Ministry of Defense providing training to Mali.⁴²
 - » Currently, Bamako insists that Wagner and Russian military troops are in country with the sole purpose of security and training and is paying nearly \$11 million dollars a month for their assistance.⁴³
 - » As of January 2022, Wagner soldiers have occupied a base in Timbuktu to train Malian Security Forces. 44 However, no specific information about the nature of this training is available.
 - » During his 2023 visit to Bamako, Lavrov said Russia would educate Malian specialists at Ministry of Defense universities to increase military-technical cooperation. Lavrov and his Malian interlocutors also discussed collaboration on law enforcement antiterrorism training.⁴⁵
- Mali has shown eagerness for Russian military training, which Moscow appears poised to provide. As a result, Russian influence in Mali via IMET appears very likely to increase in the next three years.
 - » To increase bilateral ties between the two nations, Russia increased its academic scholarships for Malian personnel from 35 to 290 in 2023. This figure includes universities through the Ministry of Defense and Ministry of Internal Affairs.⁴⁶



Projected Influence: Steady

- Russia and Mali cooperate in similar military-diplomatic activities with one another as they each do with other countries. Thus, while evident, Russia's military "soft power" diplomacy provides little influence in Mali and is generally confined to symbolic events.
 - » Mali regularly participates in Russia's International Army Games, and in 2021, a Malian tank battalion participated for the first time.⁴⁷ Mali also participated in the 2022 games and is expected to participate in future symbolic military events hosted by the Russian Federation.⁴⁸
 - » In Mali, as in other locations in Africa, Wagner forces integrate with Russian military forces for training, advising, and other soft power military-diplomatic activities. As such, Malian military members are exposed to soft-power influence from Russia, though differentiating between influence from Wagner and official Russian Ministry of Defense personnel is difficult.⁴⁹
- Current trends do not suggest any significant changes to the overall low level of Russian influence via military-diplomatic soft power activities in Mali over the next three years. Thus, Russia's use of this instrument is expected to remain steady in the future.



I - Informational Influence

Informational influence has been a crucial component of the overall Russian strategy to gain military influence in Mali. Long-term Russian information and disinformation campaigns have tried to influence Malian public perception in favor of Moscow. Additionally, Russia has gained military influence in both the civilian and military ICT sectors.



11 - Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Information campaigns have been a critical component of Russia's strategy in Mali; however, no official cooperation between Russian and Malian media institutions was visible.
 - » Russian information campaigns work to minimize the influence of Western nations in Mali.⁵⁰ For instance, Russian media spread allegations of French military personnel committing atrocities against Malian citizens and placing their bodies in mass graves based on footage released in April 2022.^{51 52}
 - » Multiple Facebook pages that appeared to be connected to Russia were identified just prior to the 2021 coup and the subsequent attempt at democratic elections. These pages spread over 24,000 anti-Western posts directed to Malian citizens, which helped galvanize support against elections.⁵³
 - » Russian media companies such as *Russia Today (RT)* have tried to downplay or reject evidence of Mali's deteriorating security situation against jihadist-linked insurgents, probably to defend Wagner's primary role in trying to combat them.
- Moscow has interacted with Malian civil society groups expressing pro-Russia sentiment since approximately 2017.
 - » Though there is no open-source evidence to suggest direct financing or coordination by Russia, Moscow has met with members of pro-Russia civil society groups in Mali like Le Groupe des Patriotes du Mali (GPM), sending former ambassador Alexei Doulian to meet with its members.⁵⁴
 - » In May 2023, the GPM, led by Mahmoud Dicko, delivered a petition to Prime Minister Choguel Kokalla Maïga with an alleged 8 million citizen signatures—constituting over one-third of Mali's total population—requesting increased Malian ties with Russia. 55 56
 - » Other civil society groups, such as the Yerewolo-Debout sur les Remparts (Unerringly Standing on the Ramparts), hold pro-Russia demonstrations in Bamako. Demonstrators commonly chant in both French and Russian,⁵⁷ though open sources do not reveal Russian connections with such groups.
- · Like other countries in Africa, there has been a coordinated pro-Russia social media campaign in Mali.
 - » The Atlantic Council's Digital Forensics Research Lab noted a coordinated online social media effort to push pro-Russia sentiment just before the French withdrawal from the country.⁵⁸
 - » Russian disinformation campaigns were also active during Wagner's arrival in Mali.⁵⁹
- Given the success of these efforts, Russian attempts to gain influence via this instrument will likely remain steady over the next three years.



12 - Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Sector Support

Current Influence: Very Low

- There are only limited indications of Russian attempts to gain influence in the Malian ICT sector though, as of 2023, more discussions are emerging.
 - » Prior to 2022, open-source research did not reveal Russian influence in the Malian ICT sector.
 - » However, in July 2023, President Goïta attended the Russia-Africa Summit in St. Petersburg, speaking on the increased collaboration with Russia in many fields, including science and infrastructure technology.⁶⁰ As of November 2023, this has not resulted in a formal cooperation agreement.
 - » Goïta's government has also sought Russian assistance on a space-based internet solution to boost its overall connectivity in 2022.⁶¹
- The ICT sector in Mali is underdeveloped in comparison to other nations, thus offering an opening to Russia or other countries to gain influence there.
 - » As of 2022, only 30 percent of Malians have access to the internet. ⁶² While very low, this represents a tenfold increase from 2012. ⁶³



- » Many of Mali's ICT improvements have been through global initiatives, such as the Global Alliance for ICT, run by the UN.^{64 65} A bilateral partner could be deemed attractive by Bamako given continued struggles with multilateral modernization efforts due to terrorism and armed rebellion, an issue Wagner has pledged to resolve.
- Given that Russia and Mali have shown concerted interest in ICT sector cooperation, Russia's influence via this instrument is likely to increase over the next three years.



13 - Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- While little information exists regarding Russia's use of this instrument, some open sources suggest that Mali relies on Russia's remote detection technology.
 - » Mali utilizes Russian telecommunications systems for military applications. The radar system used by the Malian army for airspace security is connected to Russia. Russian systems are also used to gather data on space by the Malian government. 66
- There is no evidence to suggest a substantial shift in the use of this instrument and Russian influence is likely to remain steady.
 - » Due to the secretive nature of military intelligence and communication, open-source information may not paint an accurate picture of the scope of cooperation in this instrument.



M - Military Influence

Russia's military influence in Mali has substantially risen since the withdrawal of French troops involved with Operation Barkhane in November 2022 and the announced withdrawal of coalition forces from the UN's MINUSMA effort in June 2023. Russia has deepened its military influence in Mali primarily by replacing the French and UN troops with Wagner mercenaries, leading to an overall increase of Russia-linked operations throughout the country. Wagner forces have expanded their mission from primarily training at first to now include fighting alongside the Malian army.



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- There has historically been a lack of formal bilateral military engagements between Mali and Russia.
 - » Between 2012 and roughly 2020, there are few indications of formal Russian-Malian bilateral military engagements.
- While Russian Army soldiers are in Mali in primarily advisory capacities, there are also indications of basing arrangements.
 - » After the end of France's Operation Barkhane in November 2022, Russia deployed troops to Timbuktu at the request of Goïta's government and occupied a former French base, with a primary goal of training the Malian Army.^{67 68}
 - » There has been disagreement about whether the Russia-affiliated troops in Mali supporting the Goïta government were official Russian military or Wagner forces.⁶⁹ Some reporting indicates that these presumed Russian troops may instead be Wagner contractors.⁷⁰
- Moscow has opted to use Wagner forces in Mali but influence by regular Russian forces in Mali may increase
 or take the form of a restructured mercenary group more tightly controlled by Moscow following the revolt
 by the Wagner Group in 2023.
 - » The Russian Ministry of Defense made a statement regarding Wagner forces turning in weapons to MoD personnel in Russia, and Wagner is reportedly not recruiting any new fighters.^{71 72}
 - » The Russian delegation's August 2023 visit to Mali that included Russian Deputy Defense Minister Yevkurov also included Russian military intelligence officer Andrei Averyanov and mercenary commander Konstantin Mirzayants. Open sources indicate this visit was part of a new power structure to oversee Russia-backed personnel in Mali, as well as other African countries.⁷³



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Very High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Russia has taken advantage of the end of Operation Barkhane and the MINUSMA mission to entrench and expand its influence.
 - » After France ended Operation Barkhane,⁷⁴ Wagner strengthened its position in key areas of the country, such as near Kidal, to provide more direct support for the Malian Army in its campaign against northern rebels.⁷⁵ ⁷⁶
 - » After the UN Security Council unanimously voted in June 2023 to withdraw its MINUSMA peacekeeping forces in six months⁷⁷ Russia announced its "unstinting support" of Mali.⁷⁸
 - » Similar to its efforts to replace French forces, Wagner started to move troops into positions in Mali to replace the exiting UN troops.⁷⁹
 - » As of June 2023, over 1,000 Wagner personnel were estimated to be in Mali.80
- Today, Russia exerts a substantial degree of informal military influence in Mali using Wagner, which supports the Goïta regime's fight against jihadists associated with Al-Qaeda and the Islamic State.
 - » Wagner was confirmed to be in Mali in December 2021, with the groundwork of its involvement starting as early as February 2020.81
 - » A base was constructed near the Modibo Keita International Airport in Bamako as a staging ground for Wagner forces.⁸²
 - » Wagner's activities in Mali have taken multiple forms, including training Malian troops, preserving Goïta's



- power, providing reinforcements to Malian security forces, and potentially exploiting natural resources, such as gold. 83 84
- » In addition to its official operations, Wagner mercenaries in Mali have been accused of torture, extrajudicial killings, and sexual violence against citizens.⁸⁵
- The security vacuum left after the conclusion of the MINUSMA effort in Mali has already likely been filled by Russia-backed military forces, indicating that the very high level of Russian influence via this instrument will remain steady for the next three years.



M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Low

- Mali and Russia share various defense and security cooperation agreements. While some of these existed before the Goïta regime, several have deepened under his leadership.
 - » In 2019, Russian Minister of Defense Sergei Shoigu and then-Malian Minister of Defense General Ibrahim Dahiru Dembele signed an intergovernmental agreement on military cooperation. ⁸⁶ Specific details on the agreement were not publicized, but similar Russian agreements signed with other African nations have typically included providing weapons and training in counterterrorism. ⁸⁷
 - » In 2022, Mali announced a new security cooperation agreement with Russia covering security, intelligence, disaster management, drugs, and training, signed by Russian Deputy Interior Minister Igor Zubov and Malian Minister of Security and Civil Protection Daoud Ali Mohammedine.⁸⁸
 - » In a 2023 trip to Mali, Lavrov stated Russia would boost bilateral military cooperation. As of November 2023, there have been no additional formal security cooperation agreements.
- Russia has consistently expressed support for defense cooperation with Mali, suggesting a future increase in Russian influence via this instrument in the next three years.



E - Economic Influence

From 2012 to 2023, Russia has been Mali's top arms supplier by a wide margin, which is currently the most significant means of Moscow's military economic influence in the country. In addition to arms, Russia has also sold large quantities of hydrocarbons to Mali, likely in a bid to offset the impact of international sanctions. Additionally, there have been multiple open-source reports of interest in Malian gold mines by the Wagner Group and other Russian companies.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Very High

Projected Influence: Steady

- Between 2012 and 2023, Russia has been Mali's top arms supplier.
 - » Approximately 80 percent of military equipment that Mali purchased from 2012-2023 originated from Russia. 90 91
 - » Mali has increased military-related orders from Russia since 2020, primarily consisting of fixed-wing and rotary-wing aircraft like the Su-25 and Mi-8T.⁹²
 - » Since the onset of the Goïta regime, Mali has purchased combat aircraft, air search radar, and transport aircraft from Russia.⁹³
- In light of statements by Malian government officials, Bamako's reliance on Russian arms is likely to remain very high, facilitating Russia's significant influence via this instrument over the next three years.
 - » In March 2023, Malian Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop stated that the West has "despicable" standards for supplying weapons to Africa, so Mali will rely on countries like Russia.⁹⁴



E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Unobserved

Projected Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about tech-sharing and joint production agreements between Mali and Russia.
- Projected Russian influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.



E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: Medium

- Russia has committed to providing large quantities of needed strategic commodities to Mali.
 - » In 2023, Vladimir Putin promised approximately \$100 million in commodities like food, fuel, and fertilizer. 95
 - » Russia has looked to Mali as an alternative consumer for its oil exports while under international sanctions.⁹⁶ The sale of oil, along with other strategic commodities, is an easy way for Russia to gain further influence in the developing nation.
 - » Russia has significantly increased exports to Mali since 2017, selling agricultural equipment and infrastructure materials, among other items.⁹⁷
- Russia has secured a formal partnership with Mali in relation to gold refining processes.
 - » In November 2023, Mali announced a four-year agreement with Russia to build a gold refinery in Bamako with the ability to process 200 tons of gold a year, which would make it the largest in West Africa. 98
- Russia's and Wagner's abilities to gain mining concessions in Mali, including access to certain mines and the refining process, offer it new forms of influence in Mali, including in its relations with the ruling junta.
 - » During Lavrov's visit in February 2023, he also spoke about Russian interest in geological exploration and energy in Mali.⁹⁹
 - » Wagner forces entering Mali also included geologists.¹⁰⁰ The Wagner Group has secured exclusive mining rights for strategic commodities, such as gold, in other African nations where they are stationed.¹⁰¹ The presence of geologists suggests similar intentions for Mali.
 - » Globally, Wagner has been partially funded by illicit gold dealings. Andrey Nikolayevich Ivanov, a Wagner executive, has been integral in multiple deals involving mining and weapons throughout Africa, including Mali.¹⁰²
 - » Mali is the third largest gold producer in Africa, holding reserves worth over \$4 billion in 2021. 103 Open-



source reporting indicates that if Mali is unable to continue to pay for Wagner's services, payment may take the form of gold mining rights.¹⁰⁴

 Exports from Russia to Mali in strategic commodities, such as food and fuel, have increased steadily since 2017. With Bamako's increased reliance on Moscow in sectors such as energy, Russia's influence in Mali via this instrument is anticipated to increase over the next three years.



CONCLUSIONS

Russia's current M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Medium. Russia relies heavily on Military and Economic instruments for military influence in Mali. Russian private military company the Wagner Group has become entrenched in Mali, moving to replace departing French and UN-sponsored MINUSMA forces and with no signs of leaving even after the 2023 Wagner revolt in Russia (M2). It also continues to be Mali's top arms supplier (E1). Russian military influence in Mali has become increasingly overt. Russia's substantial M-DIME influence contributes to its "immediate threat to the free and open international system," according to the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy. Mali also plays an influential role in the affairs of other countries in the Sahel, such as Niger, where the United States bases some counterterrorism operations in Africa. 107

Russia's projected M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Increasing. Russia is projected to primarily employ Military, Diplomatic, and Economic instruments over the next three years. Bamako is quickly alienating Western nations that have historically tried to stabilize the region, leaving few options to aid in humanitarian and counterterrorism operations. Russia has increased its efforts to show a diplomatic commitment to Mali, with key visits by Sergei Lavrov and Yunus-Bek Yevkurov, likely to ensure stability with Russian forces stationed in the country (D1). 108 109 Russia also appears to make this relationship a long-standing partnership, significantly increasing the availability of military training for Malian personnel through the Ministry of Defense. 110 With the French withdrawal and MINUSMA efforts coming to an end, Mali will likely increase its ties to Russia. Wagner personnel have already begun expanding to former UN bases and bolstering Malian Army personnel in the country's fight against the northern rebels and jihadist terrorist groups associated with Al-Qaeda and the Islamic State (M2). 111 Moscow has also shown significant interest in the Malian economy, using its economic power to increase its sphere of influence (E3). 112 Increased collaboration with Russia will also likely lead to an increase in the amount of arms supplied to Mali to conduct counterterrorism operations and secure the influence of the Goïta regime. Awareness of these areas of influence gives the United States opportunities to counter the threat Russia poses. 113

- 1 Ginsburgs, George, and Robert Slusser. 1981. A Calendar of Soviet Treaties 1958 1973. Brill.
- Mali-Russia Relations." Global Security, Accessed November 12, 2023. https://www.globalsecurity.org/ military/world/africa/ml-forrel-ru.htm
- 3 U.S. Department of State. "National Intelligence Estimate: Soviet Military Policy in the Third World?" Declassified May 4, 2006. https://2001-2009.state.gov/documents/ organization/67519.pdf.
- 4 "Mali (1960-Present)" University of Central Arkansas, Accessed November 6, 2023. https://uca.edu/ politicalscience/home/research-projects/dadm-project/ sub-saharan-africa-region/mali-1960-present/
- 5 Schwarz, Walter. "The Cold War & the African States," Commentary, June 1962. https://www.commentary.org/ articles/walter-schwarz/the-cold-war-the-african-states/
- Touron, Manon. "Mali (1960-1968): Exporting the Cold War into the French meadow," Bulletin de lInstitut Pierre Renouvin, vol. 45, 2017, pg 83-95. https://www.cairn-int.info/journal-bulletin-de-l-institut-pierre-renouvin-2017-1-page-83.htm
- 7 "Mali: Avoiding the Trap of Isolation." International Crisis Group, February 9, 2023. https://www.crisisgroup. org/africa/sahel/mali/b185-mali-eviter-le-piege-delisolement
- 8 "Russian-Mali Consultations on the Combating of International Terrorism." Embassy of Russia. January 29, 2005. https://web.archive.org/web/20111006212308/http://www.ghana.mid.ru/nfr/nfr339.html
- 9 "Mali Rebels Assault Gao, Northern Garrison." Huffington Post, March 31, 2012. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/ mali-rebels-assault_n_1393415
- 10 "Military Coup in Mali: reasons and consequences." Russian Council. June 6, 2012. https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/analytics/military-coup-in-mali-reasons-and-consequences/
- 11 Muvunyi, Fred. "Was Russia behind the coup in Mali?" DW, August 26, 2020. https://www.dw.com/en/was-russia-behind-the-coup-in-mali/a-54705282.
- 12 Muvunyi, Fred. "Was Russia Behind the Coup in Mali?" DW. August 26, 2020.
- "UN mission in Mali calls for immediate release of detained president and PM." France 24, May 24, 2021. https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20210524-malisoldiers-arrest-president-prime-minister-after-govtreshuffle
- 14 "Mali President, PM Resign After Arrest, Confirming 2nd Coup in 9 Months." VOA News, May 26, 2021. https://www. voanews.com/a/africa_mali-president-pm-resign-afterarrest-confirming-2nd-coup-9-months/6206235.html
- 15 King, Isabelle. "How France Failed Mali: the End of Operation Barkhane," Harvard International Review, January 30, 2023. https://hir.harvard.edu/how-france-failed-mali-the-end-of-operation-barkhane/
- 16 The White House, "National Security Strategy."

- 17 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 18 Ibid
- 19 Jourdain, Marie, and Petr Tuma. "As Europe Withdraws from Mali, Russia Gets the Upper Hand." Atlantic Council. June 7, 2023. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ new-atlanticist/as-europe-withdraws-from-mali-russiagets-the-upper-hand/
- 20 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 21 Worldometer "Mali Population" July 2023. https://www. worldometers.info/world-population/mali-population/
- 22 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 Wikipedia, "Sadio Camara," August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sadio_Camara
- 26 Wikipedia, "Malian Armed Forces," August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Malian_Armed_Forces
- 27 SIPRI Milex Database, "Mali," September 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 28 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 "Минобороны России готово помочь в укреплении обороноспособности вооруженных сил Республики Мали." (The Russian Ministry of Defense is ready to help strengthen the defense capability of the armed forces of the Republic of Mali.) Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. August 17, 2022. https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12433883@egNews
- 32 "Замминистра обороны РФ Александр Фомин встретился с главой военного ведомства Мали." (Deputy Minister of Defense of the Russian Federation Alexander Fomin met with the head of the military department of Mali.) Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. March 11, 2022. https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12412597@egNews
- 33 "Замминистра обороны Российской Федерации генерал-полковник А.Фомин провёл переговоры с министром обороны и по делам ветеранов Республики Мали." (Deputy Minister of Defense of the Russian Federation, Colonel-General A. Fomin held talks with the Minister of Defense and Veterans Affairs of the Republic of Mali.) Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. August 24, 2021. https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12379454@egNews
- 34 Ahmed, Baba and Krista Larson. 2023.
- 35 "How Russia Is Restructuring Wagner's Africa Operations." The Wall Street Journal, November 2, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xaMXUUiWgbU
- Ramani, Samuel. "Why Russia is a Geopolitical Winner in Mali's Coup," Foreign Policy Research

- Institute, September 16, 2020. https://www.fpri.org/article/2020/09/why-russia-is-a-geopolitical-winner-in-malis-coup/
- 37 "Russian troops deploy to Mali's Timbuktu after French exit." AlJazeera. January 7, 2022. https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2022/1/7/russian-troops-deploy-to-malistimbuktu-after-french-exit
- 38 Sangare, Bokar, and Fatoumata, Diallo. "Russia-Mali: Who is spreading Moscow's soft power in Bamako?" The Africa Report. November 25, 2021. https://web.archive.org/web/20230330054254/https://www.theafricareport.com/150126/russia-mali-who-is-spreading-moscows-soft-power-in-bamako/
- 39 "Assimi Goita: Mali's army commander who seized power twice." Al Jazeera, June 7, 2021. https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2021/6/7/coup-leader-assimi-goita-set-to-besworn-in-as-malis-president
- 40 "Russia promises more help to Mali." Le Monde. February 7, 2023. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2023/02/07/russian-foreign-minister-visits-mali-in-sign-of-deepening-relationship_6014745_4.html
- 41 "Penney, Joe. "With Russia at Its Side" 2023.
- 42 "Russia, Mali to Strengthen Economic and Military Cooperation." In Depth News, June 16, 2019. https://indepthnews.net/russia-mali-to-strengthen-economic-and-military-cooperation/
- 43 Mednick, Sam. "Violence soars in Mali in the year after Russians arrive." AP News. January 14, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/politics-mali-government-russia-violence-10ba966bceb2dc732cb170b16258e5a6
- 44 "Russian troops deploy to Mali's Timbuktu after French exit." 2022.
- 45 "К рабочему визиту Министра иностранных дел Российской Федерации С.В.Лаврова в Республику Мали." (On the working visit of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation Sergey Lavrov to the Republic of Mali). Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation. July 2, 2023. https://www.mid.ru/ru/press_service/vizity-ministra/1852638/
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 "Team of Republic of Mali debutes at Tank Biathlon track in Alabino near Moscow." Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. August 23, 2023. https://eng.mil.ru/en/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12379024@egNews
- 48 "Eigth International Army Games to get rolling Aug 13." TASS, August 12, 2023. https://tass.com/defense/1492957
- 49 Parens, Raphael. "The Wagner Group's Playbook in Africa: Mali." Foreign Policy Research Institute. March 18, 2022. https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/03/the-wagner-groups-playbook-in-africa-mali/
- 50 Bensimon, Cyril. "Sergey Lavrov targets the West on his Visit to Mali," Le Monde, February 8, 2023. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/le-monde-africa/article/2023/02/08/sergey-lavrov-targets-the-west-on-his-visit-to-mali_6014901_124.html
- 51 Bensimon. "Sergey Lavrov targets the West."

- 52 Doxsee, Catrina and Jared Thompson. "Massacres, Executions, and Falsified Graves: The Wagner Group's Mounting Humanitarian Cost in Mali," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 11, 2022. https://www. csis.org/analysis/massacres-executions-and-falsifiedgraves-wagner-groups-mounting-humanitarian-cost-mali
- 53 "Pro-Russian Facebook assets in Mali coordinated support for Wagner Group, anti-democracy protests." Medium. February 17, 2022. https://medium.com/dfrlab/ pro-russian-facebook-assets-in-mali-coordinatedsupport-for-wagner-group-anti-democracy-protests-2abaac4d87c4
- 54 "The disinformation landscape in West Africa and beyond." Atlantic Council. June 27, 2023.
- 55 "LE GROUPE DES PATRIOTES DU MALI À LA PRIMATURE." (The Group of Patriots of Mali at the Primature.) Bamada Malian News. May 30, 2023. https://bamada.net/legroupe-des-patriotes-du-mali-a-la-primature
- 56 "The disinformation landscape in West Africa and beyond." Atlantic Council. June 27, 2023.
- 57 Sangare and Diallo. "Russia-Mali: Who is spreading Moscow's soft power in Bamako?"
- 58 "Pro-Russian Facebook assets in Mali coordinated support for Wagner Group, anti-democracy protests."
- 59 Bassist, Rina. "Russia Steps up its Campaign for Influence in Africa." Moshe Dayan Center. December 7, 2022. https://dayan.org/content/russia-steps-its-campaigninfluence-africa
- 60 "Russia-Africa Summit." The Kremlin. July 28, 2023. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/71826
- 61 "Technologie: Bamako lorgne l'internet spatial russe." (Technology: Bamako eyeing the Russian space internet.) aBamako. January 24, 2023. http://news.abamako.com/h/280403.html
- 62 Kemp, Simon. "Digital 2022: Mali." February 16, 2022. https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2022-mali#:~:text=Internet%20use%20in%20Mali%20in%20 2022&text=Mali's%20internet%20penetration%20 rate%20stood,percent)%20between%202021%20-and%202022.
- 63 "Telecommunications in Mali." Wikipedia. Accessed August 17, 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Telecommunications_in_Mali
- 64 "Telecommunications in Mali."
- 65 "UN Announces launch of global alliance for information technologies for development." United Nations, June 18, 2006. https://news.un.org/en/story/2006/06/183122
- 66 "Technologie: Bamako lorgne l'internet spatial russe."
- 67 "Russian troops deploy to Mali's Timbuktu after French exit."
- 68 Vincent, Elise. "After ten years, France to end military operation in Barkhane in Sahel." Le Monde. November 9, 2022. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2022/11/09/after-ten-years-france-to-end-military-operation-barkhane-in-sahel_6003575_4.html

- 69 "Russian troops deploy to Mali's Timbuktu after French exit." 2022.
- 70 Joyner, Tom. "Wagner's fearsome mercenaries were forced out of Ukraine after a failed mutiny. Many are now unleashing horrors in Mali." ABC News. July 27, 2023. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-07-28/prigozhinwagner-forces-in-mali/102634326
- 71 Trevelyan, Mark. "Russian defence ministry says Wagner is completing handover of its weapons." Reuters. July 12, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russiandefence-ministry-says-wagner-is-completing-handoverits-weapons-state-2023-07-12/
- 72 Fouché, Alexandra. "Wagner pauses fighter recruitment and focuses on Africa and Belarus - Prigozhin." BBC. July 31, 2023. https://www.bbc.com/news/worldeurope-66358269
- 73 "How Russia Is Restructuring Wagner's Africa Operations." The Wall Street Journal, November 2, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xaMXUUiWgbU
- 74 Schofield, Hugh. "France calls time on anti-jihadist Operation Barkhane in Sahel." BBC, November 9, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-63575602
- 75 "The Malian army and Wagner are strengthening their presence in Kidal: a worrying military escalation in northern Mali." Fatshimetrie, November 5, 2023. https://eng.fatshimetrie.org/2023/11/05/the-malian-army-and-wagner-are-strengthening-their-presence-in-kidal-a-worrying-military-escalation-in-northern-mali/
- 76 Irwin, Zane, Sam Mednick. "Mali's army and suspected Russia-linked mercenaries committed 'new atrocities,' rights group says," Associated Press, July 24, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/mali-human-rights-abuseswagner-military-fulani-19a045521448453dd9ecb 5b464941955
- 77 "UN Security Council terminates Mali peacekeeping mission." United Nations. June 30, 2023. https://news. un.org/en/story/2023/06/1138257#:~:text=The%20 Security%20Council%20on%20 Friday,%E2%80%9Cblue%20helmets%E2%80%9D%20 to%20depart.
- 78 "Russia Vowed 'Unstinting Support' After End Of UN Mission: Mali." Barron's. June 30, 2023. https://www.barrons.com/news/russia-vowed-unstinting-support-after-end-of-un-mission-mali-eee44b25
- 79 Ward, Nicholas. "Mali and Russia Troops Relocate Following Departure of UN Mission." VOA Africa. October 15, 2023. https://www.voaafrica.com/a/mali-andrussia-troops-relocate-following-departure-of-unmission/7311803.html
- 80 Joyner, Tom. "Wagner's fearsome mercenaries."
- 81 "Malian Military Junta Scuttles Security Partnerships while Militant Violence Surges," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, February 27, 2023. https://africacenter.org/spotlight/mali-military-junta-scuttles-security-partnerships-while-militant-violence-surges/
- 82 Thompson, Jared, Catrina Doxsee, Joseph Bermudez. "Tracking the Arrival of Russia's Wagner Group in Mali,"

- Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 2, 2022. https://www.csis.org/analysis/tracking-arrival-russias-wagner-group-mali
- 83 Jourdain, Marie, Petr Tuma. "As Europe withdraws from Mali, Russia gets the upper hand." Atlantic Council, June 7, 2022. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/newatlanticist/as-europe-withdraws-from-mali-russia-getsthe-upper-hand/
- 84 Doxsee, Catrina, Jared Thompson, Marielle Harris. "The End of Operation Barkhane and the Future of Counterterrorism in Mali." Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 2, 2022. https://www. csis.org/analysis/end-operation-barkhane-and-futurecounterterrorism-mali
- 85 "Malian troops, foreign military personnel killed over 500 people during military operation in Moura in March 2022 – UN human rights report." United Nations. May 12, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/05/ malian-troops-foreign-military-personnel-killed-over-500-people-during
- 86 "Россия и Мали заключили межправительственное соглашение о военном сотрудничестве." (Russia and Mali signed an intergovernmental agreement on military cooperation.) Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. June 25, 2019. https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12238363@egNews
- 87 "Russia and Mali sign military cooperation agreement." Defence Web, June 27, 2019. https://www.defenceweb. co.za/featured/russia-and-mali-sign-militarycooperation-agreement/
- 88 "Russia and Mali Sign Security Cooperation Agreement." News 360. November 14, 2022. https://www.news360. es/uk/2022/11/14/russia-and-mali-sign-securitycooperation-agreement/
- 89 Mugabi, Isaac. "Russia vows to boost military cooperation with Mali." DW. February 8, 2023. https://www.dw.com/en/russia-vows-to-boost-military-cooperation-with-mali/a-64639926
- 90 "Mali's Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop: The West Has 'Despicable' Standards For Selling Weapons To Africa, So Instead We Buy Weapons From Russia, Turkey, China." MEMRI TV. March 6, 2023. https://www.memri.org/tv/mali-fm-diop-could-not-obtain-weapons-from-west-so-buying-from-russia-turkey-china
- 91 "Cumulative value of arms imports from Mali between 2010 and 2020, by supplier." Statista. Accessed August 1, 2023. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1167106/cumulative-value-of-weapon-imports-from-mali-by-supplier/
- 92 "Trade Registers," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed August 1, 2023, https:// armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/page/trade_register.php.
- 93 Ibid.
- 94 "Mali's Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop: The West Has 'Despicable' Standards For Selling Weapons To Africa." MEMRI TV.

- 95 Mugabi, Isaac. "Russia vows to boost military cooperation with Mali."
- 96 "Hydrocarbures: Le pétrole russe peut-il casser les prix à Bamako?." (Hydrocarbons: Can Russian oil lower prices in Bamako.) aBamako. January 27, 2023.http://news. abamako.com/h/280461.html
- 97 "Russia Exports to Mali." Trading Economics. Accessed August 1, 2023. https://tradingeconomics.com/russia/ exports/mali
- 98 "Mali inks significant deal with Russia for gold refinery project in Bamako." Africanews, November 24, 2023. https://www.msn.com/en-xl/news/other/mali-inkssignificant-deal-with-russia-for-gold-refinery-project-inbamako/ar-AA1ksmhO
- "К рабочему визиту Министра иностранных дел Российской Федерации С.В.Лаврова в Республику Мали." (On the working visit of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation Sergey Lavrov to the Republic of Mali.) Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation. July 2, 2023. https://www.mid.ru/ru/press_ service/vizity-ministra/1852638/
- 100 Thompson, Doxsee, and Bermudez. "Tracking the Arrival of Russia's Wagner Group in Mali."
- 101 Federica Fasanotti, "Russia's Wagner Group in Africa: Influence, commercial concessions, rights violations, and counterinsurgency failure," Brookings, February 8, 2022.
- 102 "Treasury Sanctions Illicit Gold Companies Funding Wagner Forces and Wagner Group Facilitator." U.S Department of the Treasury, June 27, 2023. https://home. treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1581
- 103 "Re-examining Russia's presence in West Africa's Gold Sector." Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, March 2022. https://riskbulletins.globalinitiative. net/wea-obs-003/01-russias-presence-in-west-africasgold-sector.html
- 104 "Re-examining Russia's presence in West Africa's Gold Sector." March 2022.
- 105 Le Cam. "US says Russia's Wagner tried to use Mali to arm itself in Ukraine." LeMonde. May 27, 2023. https:// www.lemonde.fr/en/united-states/article/2023/05/27/ us-says-russia-s-wagner-tried-to-use-mali-to-arm-itselfin-ukraine_6028203_133.html
- 106 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 107 Schogol, Jeff. "The US can't use its \$110 million drone base in Niger." Task & Purpose. August 1, 2023. https://taskandpurpose.com/news/us-military-drone-missions-niger-halted/
- 108 Ahmed, Baba and Krista Larson. 2023.
- 109 "How Russia Is Restructuring Wagner's Africa Operations." The Wall Street Journal, November 2, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xaMXUUiWgbU
- 110 "К рабочему визиту Министра иностранных дел Российской Федерации С.В.Лаврова в Республику Мали (For the working visit of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation S.V. Lavrov to the Republic of Mali)," The Ministry of Foreign Affairs for the

- Russian Federation, July 2, 2023. https://www.mid.ru/ru/press_service/vizity-ministra/1852638/
- 111 "The Malian army and Wagner are strengthening their presence in Kidal: a worrying military escalation in northern Mali." Fatshimetrie, November 5, 2023. https:// eng.fatshimetrie.org/2023/11/05/the-malian-army-andwagner-are-strengthening-their-presence-in-kidal-aworrying-military-escalation-in-northern-mali/
- 112 Mugabi, Isaac. "Russia vows to boost military cooperation with Mali."
- 113 The White House, "National Security Strategy."

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. Mr. Christopher Betts holds a Masters in Homeland Security: Counterterrorism from Penn State University and a Bachelors in International Studies: Security and Intelligence from The Ohio State University. He is a research fellow for the Foreign Military Studies Office and a criminal investigator for a metropolitan law enforcement agency specializing in counter terrorism.

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)

U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."